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August Features òBook Endó Star Parties 

 

Last month we staged four star parties because we intentionally staggered 
the dates for the members.  This month òOld Man Moonó has decided for 
us by going through his near-First Quarter Phases on the weekends of 
August 1-2 and 29-30, hence the dates of the Wagman and Mingo Star 
Parties.  As we regularly note, the late-Summer/early-Fall star parties are 
often the most promising of the year, thanks to the passage of the first 
Fall-like cold fronts.  Also, the Summer Milky Way dominates the sky from 
Cassiopeia to Sagittarius.  Please find time in your busy schedule to help 
us make the star parties a happy, and more importantly memorable, 
experience for our guests.  All four events start around Sunset.  Newer 
members are advised to start out well before sunset to make sure they 
find their way to the observatories.  See you there and Clear Skies to all. 
 
 

Rare Asteroid Occultation of Star 

Astronomerõs òBucket Listó Opportunity 
by John Holtz 

The evening of August 19 presents a golden opportunity to check-off one 
item from you òAstronomerõs Bucket Listó.  Pittsburgh will be witness to 
an event so unique that I can count on one hand the number of club 
members that have seen one.  The event that I am referring to is an 
asteroid occultation.   An asteroid occultation occurs when an asteroid 
passes in front of a star, winking it off for a few seconds.  In our case, the 
15th magnitude asteroid 232 Russia will cover the 10th magnitude star HIP 
76622.  For more information, including finder charts and recording data 
for scientific purposes, contact John Holtz at JWHoltz@aol.com and check 
out Sky & Telescope at < http://www.skyandtelescope.com/sky-and-
telescope-magazine/beyond-the-printed-page/asteroid-occultation-august-

19-2014/> 

Off-Site Parties Aplenty This Month 

    

This month there are at least five off-site star parties, several of which also 
include an AAAP presentation.  If your schedule is fairly clear this month, 
considering saving one or more of the dates below.  If interested, please 
contact the Coordinator for each SP to get directions, times, etc.  If you do 
get to help out at one of these events, make sure your name is registered 
with the Coordinator so that you can be properly recognized as an AAAP 
SP helper. 

¶ Aug. 4:   Pleasant Hills Library Star Party (Aug. 12 rain date):  Contact 
Tim Kelly at t.m.kelly349@gmail.com and see article on below. 

¶ Aug. 15:   Ramsey School Star Party (Aug. 16 rain date) ð Contact Fred 
Klein at ffk@fredkleinastro.com  

¶ Aug. 16:   Kunkle Park Star Party ð Contact Terry Trees at 
treest@comcast.net  

¶ Aug. 22:   Moraine State Park Star Party:  Contact Bill Moutz at 
sailboat25@verizon.net  

¶ Aug. 23:   Keystone State Park Star Party:  Contact George Guzik at 
georgeguzik@aol.com  

 
 

Helped Needed with Pleasant Hills Library S.P. 
by Tim Kelly (from AAAP Listserver) 

¶ When:  Monday August 4 ð Rain Makeup Tuesday August 12 

¶ Where:  Pleasant Hills Library, 302 Old Clairton Rd, Pittsburgh, PA 
15236 

¶ Time:  8:30 pm 

The AAAP has been asked to present another Star party at the Pleasant 
Hills Library in conjunction with the libraryõs summer theme of òLiterary 
Innovationsó.  Pleasant Hills is located in South Hills approximately 12 
miles from downtown using Route 51 South.  The star party will begin with 
a slide presentation of òWhat YOU can see of the Solar Systemó using 
your eyes, binoculars and telescopes.  This illustrated presentation will be 
given by Fred Klein.   After the presentation the event will move outside to 
two parking lots for actual viewing of Saturn, Mars, the Moon, M13 ð the 
Hercules Cluster, M27 ð the Hourglass Nebula, and many more.  During the 
outside viewing, satellites and other orbiting space objects may also be 
pointed out.   We are looking for a few more volunteers to help serve the 
public by bringing their telescopes and knowledge of the night sky. 
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One More Stab At òSatellite Search Partiesó 
Clouds under clouds behind clouds on top of clouds blocked any hope of 
holding Satellite Search Parties on July 25 and 26 (see article on page 5, 
right-hand column).  Weõll give it one more try this year on August 22 and 
23, starting at 8:00 pm at Wagman.  Contact Eric Fischer 
(eric.fischer69@yahoo.com ) for details. 

 

Sept. Look-Ahead No. 1:  òThe Big Bang and 
Then Some ð A Laymanõs Perspectiveó 

We are giving an early heads-up to 
attend another of Ken Kobusõ 
informative lecture series at Mingo 
Observatory on September 9, 16, 23 
and 30 (7:30 to 9:00 pm each night).  
Ken will be telling the public to 
òLearn about how everything we now 
enjoy in the night sky got started. 

Weather permitting, Mingoõs two big scopes will be deployed for 
observing.  But if the skies do not cooperate, the show will go on inside 
the observatory, even if itõs rainy.  More about Kenõs newest lecture series 
in the September Guide Star. 
 

Sept. Look-Ahead No. 2:  òStars In the Makingó 
by Ken Kobus 

Attention:  Women and girls! (okay, men, too).  òStars in the Makingó - a 
stellar program at the Carnegie Science Center ð features women who have 
made significant contributions to astrophysics that ultimately altered the 
way we understand how the universe operates.  This story is both happy and 
sad!  This is a happy circumstance for the advancement of science.  It is sad 
because these women were given little if any credit for their contributions.  
The lecture takes place at the clubõs first business meeting of the 2014-2015 
season, September 12 at 7:30 pm.  You will learn how a male-dominated 
science was driven in new directions by creative women.  More details about 
the lecture will appear in next monthõs Guide Star. 

 

Sept. Look-Ahead No. 3:  Mingo Picnic 
by Mike Meteney - Mingo Observatory Director 

There will be a membersõ-only picnic, on September 20th at the Mingo 
Creek Park Observatory.  The picnic will begin at 4:00 pm with the 
observatory being opened for solar and dark sky observing.  
Refreshments and hot dogs will be provided by the AAAP. 

Everyone is asked to bring a salad or desert or their favorite dish to share 
with the other members.  More specific information will follow on the 
AAAP Yahoo Group and in the September Guide Star.  Note:  September 
20th is also the weekend of the Mingo Park Covered Bridge Festival.  
Some members may consider coming down early and taking in the festival 
before the picnic.  One of the festival venues is at the ball field area in the 
park, which is about a 15 minute walk from the observatory. 

 

Sept. Look-Ahead No. 4:  ò21+ Starry Nightsó 
The CSC has invited us to participate in the ò21+ Starry Nightsó on 
September 26.  Their program is designed for adults 21 and over.  Guests 
have free reign of the CSC to attend Buhl Sky Shows, Omnimax movies, 
science demos, etc.  As we did last year, the AAAP will set up scopes and 
a display table in the main lobby.  This is a good opportunity to attract new 
members.  Over 1000 people attended last yearsõ event.  Please save the 
date to help the AAAP.  The September Guide Star will have much more 
info. 

No Cost to AAAP 

New, Family-Friendly Rest Rooms Part of Major 
Renovations At Wagman 

 

After 25+ years of suffering with a closet-size portable toilet OK for a 
heavy construction site, we now have nice a new 2-unit (menõs and 
womenõs) privy at the Wagman observatory site, thanks to the tireless 
efforts of Wagman Associate Director Bill Yorkshire.  The new facility (see 
photos) is far more spacious and òuser-friendlyó, shall we say, than the 
old monolith style unit (which is gone).  The new privy is installed about 60 
feet off the east wall of the observatory building.  Among its amenities are 
automatic on-off lighting. 

In addition, a new all-concrete handicapped parking area has been laid 
down off the west wall of the room housing the Brashear refractor.  
Additional concrete was poured to form a patio area in front of the 
building, complete with a òCompass Roseó.  Also, an all-concrete pathway 
now runs around the front of the building to the new privy.  The pathway is 
designed to help handicapped visitors access the privy. 

We are pleased to report all this work was done at no cost to the AAAP.  It 
is part of Allegheny Countyõs effort to upgrade Wagman site for our public 
guests, which (as you know) sometimes numbers in the hundreds.  County 
Executive Rich Fitzgerald has been the driving force behind the upgrades 
since his first visit last year.  Bill Yorkshire and several other Wagman 
staffers have been working with Fitzgerald and his staff for many months 
to make this all happen.  Make sure to check out the new rest facilities at a 
future star party, even if you donõt actually have to use them!  J 
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Renaissance Hotelôs Third Annual ñGlobal Day of Discoveryò 

AAAP Conducts First-Ever Rooftop Star Party 
by Terry Trees 

 

(Editorôs note:  The reason you didnôt see an article about this in lastôs 
monthôs Guide Star is that the event happened on very short notice.  
Apologies to members who might have wanted to attend.  Photos by Nate 
Brandt) 

The AAAP participated in the Renaissance Hotel chainõs Global Day of 
Discovery.  The Pittsburgh Renaissance Hotel has a balcony on the 
southwest corner of their 14th floor (really the 13th, but the elevator 
buttons skip from 12 to 14).  It is large and its floor well accommodated 
our half-dozen telescopes.  There was plenty of room for our many visitors 
who probably numbered between 150 and 200 drifting through during the 4 
pm to 8 pm observing session.  Iõll bet 30 of them were hotel staff, some of 
whom who returned multiple times. 

AAAP members in attendance included Ken Kobus, Ed Moss, Bill Snyder, 
Nate Brandt, Becky Valentine, Chris Mullen, Kathy DeSantis, John Holtz, 
JoAnne Trees and Terry Trees.  Becky staffed the reception desk.  Bill and 
Nate handled the astrophotography display.  They actually spent much of 
Wednesday on-site as well, hanging photos in the lobby.  Nate also spent 
a lot of time moving from the balcony back and forth to the lobby, 
photographing the event.  JoAnne, Ed, Chris, and Ken spent the whole 
time showing both white light and H-alpha views of the sun.  I did a bit of 
that but spent most of my time talking to people and explaining what they 
were seeing.  I got to meet a man from Britain who described an enjoyable 
evening at the home of Sir Patrick Moore. 

The movie òUndauntedó was shown and in attendance was the movieõs 
creator/director, Dan Handley.  Brenden Mullan, the new CSC Planetarium 
Director was there as well.  Heõs a really nice person and the AAAP should 
look forward to working with him in the future. 

Follow up comment from Kathy DeSantis:  A big thank you to every one!  
You were all amazing!  .A special thanks and admiration to the AAAP 
Executive Committee who worked this out through their List Server and 
support before the event. 

     

     

Impressive Member Turnout At July SPs, In 
Spite of Being Decked By Clouds 

    

It all went downhill from the start:  The July 11 Wagman Star Party started 
cloudy, but finished with good skies.  The July 12 SP has socked in with 
clouds.  The July 18 SP at Mingo was buried in clouds and rain.  Ditto for 
the July 19 SP at Mingo.  In spite conditions on the 12th, 18th and 19th, we 
had some of the best AAAP member turnout in years.  Here are reports 
from the observatory directors: 

Wagman Report by Tom Reiland 

Though the clouds caused a few problems early on July 11, it cleared off 
enough to show the 100 or so visitors the Moon, Saturn, Vesta and Ceres 
and several other objects, plus half a dozen or more satellites.  Almost 40 
members were in attendance.  Following is my list of helpers from the 
Wagman log book.  There a few members whose names I couldnõt quite 
make out.  Please send me any corrections so that I can update this list of 
at least 39 members.  It was nice to see so many new members and 
especially some that aren't even half my age. 

Bill Yorkshire Tim Manka Fred Klein 
Diane Yorkshire Kevin Spencer Bill Moutz 
Dan Peden Terry Trees Patrick Rieger 
Mike Nizinski JoAnne Trees Gayle Rieger 
Bill Hayeslip Frank Pastin Duncan Rieger 
Mike Miller Michael Christeson John Holtz 
Eric Fischer Mike Christeson Katie Holtz 
Joyce Osborne-Fischer Matt Maskas Laraine Davis 
Lori Seitz Becky Valentine Lew Davis 
Mary DeVaughn Tom Reiland Ann Campbell 
Mark McConaughy Beth Martin Nate Brandt 
Flacc Stifel Jill Zomp Don Hoecker 
John Wenskovitch Greg Miller Rowen Poole 

July 12 wasn't the greatest of nights for observing, but we were able to 
show many of the visitors the Moon, Saturn and four of its moons through 
the scopes in the building.  At least one member should them Mars 
through his scope.  The òE.Tó movie went over well (see [age 4) and 
County Executive Rich Fitzgerald and his wife stopped by to see how the 
construction was going and how the showing of the movie was working 
out.  During his visit, Fitzgerald presented a County Proclamation 
commemorating the AAAPõs 85th Anniversary (page 4 also).  Close to 100 
people were there to watch ET and another 50 were there for the SP.  More 
than 20 members assisted with the event.  It was great to see so many of 
the old time members as well as many of the new ones there this weekend.  
The total attendance for the weekend was at least 250.  Here's the list of 
Saturday eveningõs volunteers: 

Phil Breidenbach Matt Maskas Mary DeVaughn 
Mark McConaughy John Wenskovitch Becky Valentine 
Mike Nizinski Eric Fischer Bill Hayeslip 
Bill Yorkshire Joyce Osborne-Fischer Ann Campbell 
Diane Yorkshire Erik Bauer Nate Brandt 
Frank Wielgus Mike Christeson Flacc Stifel 
Frank Pastin Michael Christeson Tom Reiland 

 
(Continued on page 4) 



 
 

August, 2014:  Rev 7.0 Page 4 The Guide Star 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

July 12 Star Party 

òE.T.ó Visits Wagman Observatory 

 

Photo by Phil Breidenbach (Note Moonrise in Upper Right) 

Nagging clouds may have stalled sky gazing at the July 12 Wagman Star 
Party, but conditions were perfect for our first outdoor movie showing at 
the observatory.  Steven Spielbergõs òE.T. ð The Extra-Terrestrialó was 
projected on a large portable screen behind the rain gauge.  About 100 
guests set up lounge chairs and blankets for the movie (audio was loud 
and clear).  Even though the movie is more than 25 years old and most 
older folks have seen it several times, everyone was glued to story, 
especially the final chase scene.  (Nerd nit pick:  Promotional images 
show the boy carrying E.T. on his bike as it flies across the Moon.  But in 
the movie, they actually fly in front of the setting sun.)  We expect to have 
another movie showing at Wagman later this year, next year for sure 
(òClose Encountersó?  òApollo 13ó?  òContactó?).  When it happens, youõll 
be the first to know. 

 

County Executive Presents Proclamation At 
Wagman July 12 Star Party 

During his visit to the July 12 star party at NEWO, County Executive Rich 
Fitzgerald surprised us with the presentation of an official Allegheny 
County Proclamation, marking the clubõs recent 85th Anniversary (June 9) 
and our many achievements, including both Wagman and Mingo 
Observatories.  Fitzgerald presented the Proclamation certificate to 
Associate Director Bill Yorkshire, who has been our main liaison with 
County this year.  Of course, the AAAP is highly honored to receive this 
Proclamation from the County. 

 

 

Sparkling Skies for Raystown Star Party 
by Bill Moutz 

    

George Guzik and I had a great star party at Raystown back on May 28.  
People continued to arrive after George started his talk.  Some of them 
were sitting on the floor.  I counted 52 guests.  Many more came later 
while we were observing.  Tom Kasner and Mick from Star Light 
astronomy were also there.  I showed Mars, Saturn, the òDouble Doubleó, 
Mizar and Alcor, Antares and one distant fuzzy star cluster near Antares.  
The sky was excellent, we could easily see the Milky Way.  I also showed 
visitors how to find Polaris and answered many questions.  My thanks to 
George for doing his usual great job on his Powerpoint presentation. 

 

Heaps of Help At July Star Parties:  Mingo and 
Wagman 

(Continued from page 3) 

In addition to these folks, several members of the August Hall family 
attended.  If you forgot to sign in on either night this weekend, please 
contact me so that I can add you to the list of helpers.  Thanks for 
contributing your valuable time to educate the public about the wonders of 
the night sky. 

Mingo Report by Mike Meteney 

Despite the rain, we had 107 public (mostly cub scouts and 18 members) 
at Mingo on July 18.  Everyone was very enthusiastic and watch the tour 
of the night sky in the planetarium put on by Gene Kulakowski, an 
astronomy talk by Bill Roemer, and a Movie.  We had a reporter and 
photographer from the Tribune Review in attendance and he interviewed 
the directors, some members and also scouts and members of the public.  
He will be writing an article for the paper about the AAAP and the Mingo 
Observatory.  If anyone subscribes to the Trib, keep an eye out for an 
article about us and let us know when it appears.   On July 19 we only had 
10 public and 14 members.  Conditions both nights prevented opening the 
observation for observing. 

A special thanks to the following members who helped at these star 
parties: 

Friday July 18 

Jean Roemer Frank Pastin Ken Kobus 
Bill Roemer Jill Zomp John Wenskovitch 
Mike Meteney Beth Martin Michael Lincoln 
Nick Martch Dick Haddad Ed Moss 
Colleen Martch Michael Christeson Dan Peden 
John Diller Mike Christeson Gene Kulakowski 
Kathy DeSantis 

Saturday July 19 

Dan Spano Michael Christeson Ken Kobus 
Mike Meteney Mike Christeson Lori Seitz 
Nick Martch John Diller Sally Swieck 
Colleen Martch Jon Johnson Gene Kulakowski 

Kathy DeSantis Bill Roemer 
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¶ Gratitude extended to the members who helped with the July 5 star 
party at Kunkle Park:  Terry Trees, JoAnne Trees, Mark McConaughy, 
Matt Maskas and John Doyle.  (Note:  John was given a complimentary 
membership late last year.)  The next Kunkle SP is scheduled for 
August 16 (see front page). 

¶ Around Guide Star press time, Bart Fried of the Antique Telescope 
Society was scheduled to arrive at Wagman Observatory to pick up 
Leo's unique Springfield telescope tube assembly.  As noted in the 
July Guide Star, Leoõs scope is destined for restoration and museum 
display in Springfield, VT. 

¶ Tom Reiland reports that July issue of Somerset Magazine has a very 
nice article about Wagman Observatory as a place to visit on a tank of 
gas or less (òOne-Tank Wanderó, by Kecia Bal).  Phil Breidenbach and 
Tom were mentioned in the article and the author said this about all of 
the club members:  "I was just as astonished at the kindness of the 
volunteers..." 

 

¶ Speaking AAAP recognition in local journals, the July 5 on-line edition 
of the Pittsburgh Post Gazette ran a nice poem (in their Saturday Poem 
series) by Mark Conaway called òHighway to the Starsó.  Hereõs an 
excerpt:  òSkies that have for countless generations gripped the hearts 
of our ancestors and yet so quickly become an out-of-focus backdrop 
to our modern world of constant diversions.ó  For the complete poem, 
click this PG link:  Saturday Poem / Highway to the Stars 

¶ The areaõs other major newspaper, the 
Pittsburgh Tribune Review, also 
covered the AAAP and its facilities in 
this recent article:  
http://triblive.com/neighborhoods/alleg
henyneighborhoods/alleghenyneighbo
rhoodsmore/6346305-74/space-
observatory-telescope#axzz38gbxCgtk  
Note the nice picture series from both 
observatories. 

¶ How many different ways can we say òthanksó to Flacc Stifel for 
making various electrical checks and repairs at Wagman after an 
epidemic of problems, some apparently caused by mice looking for 
snacks.  He (1) repaired the Manka telescope drive unit, (2) installed a 
surge projector in the Manka pier, (3) checked all the room outlets and 
(4) installed new dimmer switch in the Memberõs Room.  He has more 
electrical improvements in the works such as new power strips for the 
computers. 

¶ Congratulations to Pete Zapadka upon his recent marriage to Amy 
Johns of Morgantown, West Virginia.  Pete has been an active member 
of the Wagman Observatory staff for many years, and coordinated 
òWagman Winterfestó for more than 20 years.  While Pete has moved 
to the Morgantown area, he will remain an active AAAP member. 

¶ The latest attempts at Satellite Search Parties on July 25 and 26 were 
99% futile (clouds), except for one spectacular observation.  On the 
evening of the 25th, just as a brief break in the clouds had formed, a -8 
Iridium flared right on top of Vega, as observed by Eric Fischer and 
Matt Jones from the Wagman site.  Flacc Stifel observed the flare 
several miles away in Allison Park, where the difference in parallax 
was just enough for the Iridium to miss Vega.  Indeed! 

Summer News Summary 

AAAP Treasurerõs Report 
by Nate Brandt, Treasurer 

http://www.post-gazette.com/opinion/2014/07/05/lt-div-class-libPageBodyLinebreak-style-webkit-user-select-none-gt-Highway-amp-nbsp-to-the-Stars-lt-br-gt-lt-div-gt/stories/201407050020
http://triblive.com/neighborhoods/alleghenyneighborhoods/alleghenyneighborhoodsmore/6346305-74/space-observatory-telescope#axzz38gbxCgtk
http://triblive.com/neighborhoods/alleghenyneighborhoods/alleghenyneighborhoodsmore/6346305-74/space-observatory-telescope#axzz38gbxCgtk
http://triblive.com/neighborhoods/alleghenyneighborhoods/alleghenyneighborhoodsmore/6346305-74/space-observatory-telescope#axzz38gbxCgtk
http://triblive.com/neighborhoods/alleghenyneighborhoods/alleghenyneighborhoodsmore/6346305-74/space-observatory-telescope#axzz38gbxCgtk
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Astro and Atmo Images for August 

òIt's Cygnus Time - Size Comparison with the Moonó by Nate Brandt:  I am 
starting a summer or possibly, multi-year, imaging project centered 
around Gamma Cygnus and have assembled 3 hours worth of frames into 
a 9-panel mosaic as a test frame of the area.  I have included a gibbous 
moon for scale as well as a full size crop of the Crescent nebula to give a 
sense of the scale of the whole image.   What wowed me when I first 
started wasn't the rings of Saturn but the realization that many of the 
treasures in the sky were absolutely huge.  Seeing the Moon so tiny 
against a grand nebula background hooked me. 

 

 

M-57 by Fred Klein:  I used a recent good sky to finally take a good image 
from my home setup.  I had previously avoided the Ring Nebula, M57, 
because it is so small, about 3 minutes.  I had taken it before using the 24ó 
at Mingo, http://www.fredkleinastro.com/images/M57b.jpg  This was a 
fairly quick image and not autoguided.  At the last Wagman star party I 
saw a new member (name forgotten) using a DSLR on a small (~500mm fl) 
refractor taking M57 and saw how good it looked zoomed in and thought I 
would try it.  I used my TMB152/1200 APO refractor on a CGE mount using 
an SBID STT-8300M monochrome camera with filter wheel and built-in 
guide camera. 

 

(More astro and atmo images on page 7) 

M-106 by Bill Snyder:  This was taken with a Planewave 17in and Apogee 
U16 CCD  at SRO Observatories in CA.  It is an LHaRGB image with L6hrs 
Ha11hrs R2hrs B3hrs G2hrs 

 

 

Cluster of Sunspots by Phil Hughes:  There were some nice sunspots back 
on July 7.  I went out with the Coronodo Binomites and looked, then 
decided to try to get some shots of them.  Unfortunately, I only got one 
image before the clouds completely obscured the Sun with no sign of 
clearing.  I also had the camera set to 1000 ISO from the day before, and I 
didnõt check it before setting up.  I did at least realize it and set the 
exposure properly before clicking.  I would have lost my opportunity had I 
changed ISO and then set the exposure.   This isnõt the best image I have 
ever taken, but you can at least see the spots.  

 

 

òPeaking through the Cloudsó by 
Matt Dietrich:  My astronomy 
equipment shot from The Mountain 
Institute in West Virginia June, 2014.  
Shot with a Nikon D800 and 24-
85mm ED lens.  ISO 3200 for 30 
seconds. 

 


